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State Executive Director Comments 

As we near the first day of spring, I am sure many of you are 
getting anxious to begin prepping for the 2021 planting season. 
Before you become too busy in the shop preparing equipment or 
moving tractors and planters to the field, please remember to take 
care of any follow-up business you may have with your local FSA 
office. As a reminder, we continue to serve our customers via 
phone appointment only during the ongoing pandemic. I realize this 
is more challenging for both customers and office staff, but we have 
electronic options for sharing and signing FSA forms that have 
proven very effective in the last year. Our local FSA staff is more 
than willing to assist you with the new technology or in finding 
alternative means to exchange paperwork. I am very proud of our 
local Minnesota FSA staff and how they have demonstrated their 
commitment to our customers by rolling out numerous ad hoc 
programs during the last year, in addition to the customary annual 
programs FSA administers. 

Last Thursday, President Biden signed the American Rescue Plan 
into law. At this time, we do not have details related to how the 
provisions of the plan will be implemented. In the interim, to learn 
more about USDA provisions within the American Rescue Plan, 
please read the USDA Fact Sheet. 

https://content.govdelivery.com/accounts/USFSA/bulletins/2c79fc0
https://content.govdelivery.com/accounts/USFSA/bulletins/2c79fc0#link_1
https://content.govdelivery.com/accounts/USFSA/bulletins/2c79fc0#link_2
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https://content.govdelivery.com/accounts/USFSA/bulletins/2c79fc0#link_5
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A few reminders related to FSA program deadline changes are as 
follows: 

• Deadline for the Quality Loss Adjustment Program (QLA) 
has been extended to April 9, 2021. 

• Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) general signup 
continues with no deadline announced, as the 
administration evaluates ways to increase enrollment. 

• CRP Grasslands signup is postponed as the administration 
evaluates the program and ways to increase enrollment. 

Minnesota FSA will be advertising to hire new County Operation 
Trainees (COTs) in the next few weeks. Individuals who 
successfully complete the training program will become County 
Executive Directors, responsible for directing and managing FSA 
programs and administrative operations for one or more counties. 
Please consider applying or sharing this information with individuals 
you know who may be interested. Visit usajobs.gov to view current 
USDA Positions. 

In closing, I would like to thank you for your patience as FSA 
continues to provide customer service using non-traditional 
methods. The safety of our customers and staff remains our focus. I 
wish all of you a safe and successful planting season. 

Respectfully, 

Michelle Page, Acting State Executive Director 

 

 

USDA Expands Farm Loans for Native Americans Farming 
and Ranching on Tribal Land 

The Highly Fractionated Indian Land Loan program (HFIL) provides revolving loan funds to qualified 
intermediary lenders that helps qualified tribes and individuals purchase tribal farmland that has 
multiple owners. 

The first recipient, the Native American Community Development Corporation Financial Services, 
Inc. (NACDCFS) of Browning, Mont., will lend funds directly to tribal members through a $10 million 
intermediary HFIL loan from USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA). NACDCFS addresses critical 
needs in Native American communities related to the growth of family assets, supports economic 
development, and enhances the quality of life for communities and residents located on or near 
Montana’s seven Indian reservations. NACDCFS provides one-on-one technical assistance to 
Native American entrepreneurs and agricultural producers. NACDCFS is a 501(c) (3), certified 
Native Community Development Financial Institution (CDFI), through the U.S. Department of 
Treasury. 

Under the 1887 Dawes Act, Indian reservation land was divided and allotted to individual tribal 
members such that with the passing of each generation, title ownership was divided and parceled 
among heirs, while the land was not. As a result, land once owned by a single person could today 
be owned by hundreds or thousands of individuals, resulting in what is known as “highly fractionated 
Indian land.” In many instances, landowners are unknown or cannot be located, which complicates 
the coordination of ownership or prevents the use of the property altogether. There are more than 
245,000 owners of three million fractionated land interests, spanning approximately 150 Indian 
reservations. 

https://offices.sc.egov.usda.gov/locator/app?agency=fsa&state=mn&utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.usajobs.gov/?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
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Under HFIL, tribes and tribal members can submit an application directly to an intermediary lender. 
To participate, intermediary lenders first must be approved by USDA. The lenders may be private 
and tribal nonprofit corporations, public agencies, Indian tribes or lenders subject to federal or state 
regulation (such as a credit union or other financial institution). FSA will lend to the intermediary, 
which will relend to the applicant. The intermediary lender also will administer the loan for the 
applicant. 

For more information on the program, contact your local County USDA Service Center or 
visit fsa.usda.gov/farmloans. 

 

USDA Extends Application Deadline for the Quality Loss 
Adjustment Program 

Signup extended to April 9, 2021  

The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) is extending the deadline from March 5 to April 9 for 
agricultural producers to apply for the Quality Loss Adjustment (QLA) Program because of recent 
winter storms and some clarifications to program rules. This program assists producers who 
suffered crop quality losses due to qualifying 2018 and 2019 natural disasters. 

The QLA program assists producers whose eligible crops suffered quality losses due to qualifying 
drought, excessive moisture, flooding, hurricanes, snowstorms, tornadoes, typhoons, volcanic 
activity, or wildfires. 

Eligible crops include those for which federal crop insurance or Noninsured Crop Disaster 
Assistance Program (NAP) coverage is available, except for grazed crops and value loss crops, 
such as honey, maple sap, aquaculture, floriculture, mushrooms, ginseng root, ornamental nursery, 
Christmas trees, and turfgrass sod. Additionally, crops that were sold or fed to livestock or that are 
in storage may be eligible. 

Assistance is available in counties that received a Presidential Emergency Disaster Declaration or 
Secretarial Disaster Designation, or for drought, a county rated by the U.S. Drought monitor as 
having a D3 (extreme drought) or higher. Producers in counties that did not receive a qualifying 
declaration or designation may still apply but must also provide supporting documentation. 

FSA will issue payments once the application period ends. If the total amount of calculated QLA 
payments exceeds available program funding, payments will be prorated. 

More Information 

FSA began accepting applications on January 6 and has received more than 8,100 applications so 
far. 

To apply, contact your local USDA Service Center. Additional information is also available 
at farmers.gov/quality-loss. Producers can also obtain one-on-one support with applications by 
calling 877-508-8364. 

While USDA offices are currently closed to visitors because of the pandemic, Service Center staff 
continue to work with agricultural producers via phone, email, and other digital tools. To conduct 
business, please contact your local USDA Service Center. Additionally, more information related to 
USDA’s response and relief for producers can be found at farmers.gov/coronavirus. 

 

USDA Extends General Signup for Conservation Reserve 
Program 

https://www.fsa.usda.gov/farmloans?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
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The USDA is extending the Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) General Signup period, which 
had previously been announced as ending on Feb. 12, 2021. USDA will continue to accept offers as 
it takes this opportunity for the incoming Administration to evaluate ways to increase enrollment. 
Under the previous Administration, incentives and rental payment rates were reduced resulting in an 
enrollment shortfall of over 4 million acres. The program, administered by USDA’s Farm Service 
Agency (FSA), provides annual rental payments for 10 to 15 years for land devoted to conservation 
purposes, as well as other types of payments. Before the General CRP Signup period ends, 
producers will have the opportunity to adjust or resubmit their offers to take advantage of planned 
improvements to the program. 

This signup for CRP gives producers an opportunity to enroll land for the first time or re-enroll land 
under existing contracts that will be expiring Sept. 30, 2021. All interested producers, including 
those on Indian reservations and with trust lands, are encouraged to contact their local USDA 
Service Center for more information. 

 

Applying for FSA Guaranteed Loans 

FSA guaranteed loans allow lenders to provide agricultural credit to farmers who do not meet the 
lender's normal underwriting criteria. Farmers and ranchers apply for a guaranteed loan through a 
lender, and the lender arranges for the guarantee. FSA can guarantee up to 95 percent of the loss 
of principal and interest on a loan. Guaranteed loans can be used for both farm ownership and 
operating purposes.  

Guaranteed farm ownership loans can be used to purchase farmland, construct or repair buildings, 
develop farmland to promote soil and water conservation or to refinance debt. 

Guaranteed operating loans can be used to purchase livestock, farm equipment, feed, seed, fuel, 
farm chemicals, insurance and other operating expenses. 

FSA can guarantee farm ownership and operating loans up to $1,776,000. Repayment terms vary 
depending on the type of loan, collateral and the producer's ability to repay the loan. Operating 
loans are normally repaid within seven years and farm ownership loans are not to exceed 40 years. 

For more information on guaranteed loans, contact your local USDA Service Center or 
visit fsa.usda.gov. 

 

Keeping Livestock Inventory Records 

Livestock inventory records are necessary in the event of a natural disaster, so remember to keep 
them updated. 

When disasters strike, the USDA Farm Service Agency (FSA) can help you if you’ve suffered 
excessive livestock death losses and grazing or feed losses due to eligible natural disasters. 

To participate in livestock disaster assistance programs, you’ll be required to provide verifiable 
documentation of death losses resulting from an eligible adverse weather event and must submit a 
notice of loss to your local FSA office within 30 calendar days of when the loss of livestock is 
apparent. For grazing or feed losses, you must submit a notice of loss to your local FSA office within 
30 calendar days of when the loss is apparent and should maintain documentation and receipts. 

You should record all pertinent information regarding livestock inventory records including: 

• Documentation of the number, kind, type, and weight range of livestock 

• Beginning inventory supported by birth recordings or purchase receipts. 

https://www.farmers.gov/service-center-locator?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/service-center-locator?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.fsa.usda.gov/?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


For more information on documentation requirements, contact your local USDA Service Center or 
visit fsa.usda.gov. 

 

Obtaining Payments due to Deceased Producers 

In order to claim a Farm Service Agency (FSA) payment on behalf of a deceased producer, all 
program conditions for the payment must have been met before the applicable producer’s date of 
death. 

If a producer earned a FSA payment prior to his or her death, the following is the order of 
precedence for the representatives of the producer: 

• administrator or executor of the estate 

• the surviving spouse 

• surviving sons and daughters, including adopted children 

• surviving father and mother 

• surviving brothers and sisters 

• heirs of the deceased person who would be entitled to payment according to the State law 

For FSA to release the payment, the legal representative of the deceased producer must file a form 
FSA-325 to claim the payment for themselves or an estate. The county office will verify that the 
application, contract, loan agreement, or other similar form requesting payment issuance, was 
signed by the applicable deadline by the deceased or a person legally authorized to act on their 
behalf at that time of application. 

If the application, contract or loan agreement form was signed by someone other than the deceased 
participant, FSA will determine whether the person submitting the form has the legal authority to 
submit the form. 

Payments will be issued to the respective representative’s name using the deceased program 
participant’s tax identification number. Payments made to representatives are subject to offset 
regulations for debts owed by the deceased. 

FSA is not responsible for advising persons in obtaining legal advice on how to obtain program 
benefits that may be due to a participant who has died, disappeared or who has been declared 
incompetent. 

 

USDA Offers Annual Installment Deferral Option for Farm 
Storage Facility Loan Borrowers 

To assist Farm Storage Facility Loan (FSFL) borrowers experiencing financial hardship from the 
pandemic and other challenges in production agriculture, USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) is 
offering a one-time annual installment payment deferral option. No fees or prepayment penalties 
apply for borrowers who choose this FSFL loan flexibility option. 

Eligible borrowers can request a one-time only annual installment payment deferral for loans having 
terms of three, five, seven or ten years. The installment deferral option is not available for 12-year 
term loans. 

The FSFL installment payments will remain the same, except for the last year.  The original loan 
interest rate and annual payment due date will remain the same. However, because the installment 
payment deferral is a one-year loan term extension, the final payment will be higher due to 
additional accrued interest. 

https://www.fsa.usda.gov/?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


Borrowers interested in exercising the one-time annual installment deferral option should contact 
FSA to make the request and to obtain, complete and sign required forms. 

FSFLs provide low-interest financing for producers to store, handle and transport eligible 
commodities. 

More Information 

In addition to offering flexibilities for FSFLs, FSA has also made other flexibilities to help producers 
impacted by the pandemic, including relaxing the loan-making process for farm operating and 
ownership loans and implementing the Disaster Set-Aside provision that enables an upcoming 
installment on a direct loan to be set aside for the year. More information on these flexibilities can 
be found at farmers.gov/coronavirus. For more information, contact your local USDA Service 
Center. To locate your local FSA office, visit farmers.gov/service-center-locator. 

 

Is the Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program Right 
for You? 

Farmers and ranchers rely on crop insurance to protect themselves from disasters and unforeseen 
events, but not all crops are insurable through the USDA’s Risk Management Agency. The Farm 
Service Agency’s (FSA) Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program (NAP) provides producers 
another option to obtain coverage against disaster for these crops. NAP provides financial 
assistance to producers of non-insured crops impacted by natural disasters that result in lower 
yields, crop losses, or prevents crop planting. 

Commercially produced crops and agricultural commodities for which crop insurance is not available 
are generally eligible for NAP. Eligible crops include those grown specifically for food, fiber, 
livestock consumption, biofuel or biobased products, or be commodities such as value loss crops 
like Christmas trees and ornamental nursery, honey, maple sap, and many others. Contact your 
FSA office to see which crops are eligible in your state and county. 

Eligible causes of loss include drought, freeze, hail, excessive moisture, excessive wind or 
hurricanes, earthquake, flood. These events must occur during the NAP policy coverage period, 
before or during harvest, and the disaster must directly affect the eligible crop. For guidance on 
causes of loss not listed, contact your local FSA county office. 

Interested producers must apply for coverage using FSA form CCC-471, “Application for Coverage,” 
and pay the applicable service fee at the FSA office where their farm records are maintained. These 
must be filed by the application closing date. Closing dates vary by crop, so it is important to contact 
your local FSA office as soon as possible to ensure you don’t miss an application closing date.  

At the time of application, each producer will be provided a copy of the NAP Basic Provisions, which 
describes how NAP works and all the requirements you must follow to maintain NAP coverage. 
NAP participants must provide accurate annual reports of their production in non-loss years to 
ensure their NAP coverage is beneficial to their individual operation.  

Producers are required to pay service fees which vary depending on the number of crops and 
number of counties your operation is located in. The NAP service fee is the lesser of $325 per crop 
or $825 per producer per administrative county, not to exceed a total of $1,950 for a producer with 
farming interests in multiple counties. Premiums also apply when producers elect higher levels of 
coverage with a maximum premium of $15,750 per person or legal entity depending on the 
maximum payment limitation that may apply to the NAP covered producer. The service fee can be 
waived for beginning, qualifying veteran, and limited resource farmers and rancher., These farmers 
and ranchers can also receive a 50 percent reduction in the premium. 

For more detailed information on NAP, download the NAP Fact Sheet. To get started with NAP, we 
recommend you contact your local USDA service center. 

https://www.farmers.gov/coronavirus?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/service-center-locator?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://intranet.fsa.usda.gov/dam/ffasforms/currentforms.asp?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
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USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, 
write: USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 
Independence Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer 
Service), (800) 877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 

 


